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BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL 

 
MEETING OF THE COUNCIL 

 
WEDNESDAY 1ST DECEMBER 2021, AT 6.00 P.M. 

 
PARKSIDE SUITE - PARKSIDE 

 
SUPPLEMENTARY DOCUMENTATION 1 

 
The attached papers were specified as "to follow" on the Agenda previously 
distributed relating to the above mentioned meeting. 
 

9. Recommendations from the Cabinet (Pages 1 - 2) 
 
To consider the recommendations from the meeting of the Cabinet held on 
24th November 2021. 
 

11. To note the minutes of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 24th 
November 2021 (Pages 3 - 8) 
 

12. Questions on Notice (Pages 9 - 12) 
 
To deal with any questions on notice from Members of the Council, in the 
order in which they have been received. 
 
A period of up to 15 minutes is allocated for the asking and answering of 
questions.  This may be extended at the discretion of the Chairman with the 
agreement of the majority of those present. 
 

13. Motions on Notice (Pages 13 - 16) 
 
A period of up to one hour is allocated to consider the motions on notice.  This 
may only be extended with the agreement of the Council. 
 

 K. DICKS 
Chief Executive  

Parkside 
Market Street 
BROMSGROVE 
Worcestershire 
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B61 8DA 
 
29th November 2021 
 



 

CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE COUNCIL 
 

Cabinet meeting 24th November 2021 

 
Financial Outturn Report 2020/21 
 
RECOMMENDED that £228,736 be transferred from the General Covid Grant 
to the Council’s general fund to balance the outturn position for 2020/21. 
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Cabinet 
24th November 2021 

 
 

B R O M S G R O V E  D I S T R I C T  C O U N C I L 
 

MEETING OF THE CABINET 
 

24TH NOVEMBER 2021, AT 6.00 P.M. 
 

PRESENT: Councillors K.J. May (Leader), G. N. Denaro, M. A. Sherrey, 
P.L. Thomas, M. Thompson and S. A. Webb 
 

 Observers: Councillor C. A. Hotham and Dave Cove 
 

 Officers: Mr. K. Dicks, J Howse, Ms. C. Flanagan, Claire Green, 
Mrs. J. Bayley-Hill and Mrs. P. Ross 

 
30/21   TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
An apology for absence was received on behalf of Councillor A. Kent. 
 

31/21   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

32/21   TO CONFIRM THE ACCURACY OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
OF THE CABINET HELD ON 20TH OCTOBER 2021 
 
The minutes of the Cabinet meeting held on 20th October 2021 were 
submitted. 
 
The Chairman advised that Councillor A. Kent’s apologies should have 
been reported at the previous meeting and asked for this to be noted. 
 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Cabinet held on 20th 
October 2021 be approved as a true and correct record. 
 

33/21   MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 
BOARD HELD ON 18TH OCTOBER 2021 
 
The Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Board, Councillor C. 
Hotham, presented the minutes of the meeting of the Board held on 18th 
October 2021. 
 
Cabinet was informed that Board had agreed to amend the minutes of 
the previous meeting, as requested by Councillor R. Hunter, to reflect 
slightly different wording in a recommendation on the subject of the 
Bromsgrove Town Centre Management Strategy.  This amendment had 
reflected a proposal for relevant Officers to visit the town centres at the 
earliest opportunity with the ward Councillors and other interested 
parties.  The recommendation had already been considered and 
approved by Cabinet under its previous wording. 
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Cabinet 
24th November 2021 

 
 

The Board had received a presentation on the subject of the staff 
survey.  Discussions had been held about the potential for feedback 
from staff employed by Bromsgrove District Council to be separated 
from feedback provided by staff employed by Redditch Borough Council.  
However, the Board had concluded that, due to the integrated shared 
services arrangements between the two authorities, this would not be 
feasible.  Members had identified that there was limited information 
available about the costs of the staff survey and, although reassured by 
the Director of Resources that the staff survey was affordable, had 
concluded that the Cabinet should receive further information about the 
costs.   
 
Concerns had been raised at the Board meeting regarding the additional 
and amended questions that the Corporate Management Team (CMT) 
could request, as it was suggested that this could skew the results, but 
Members had been reassured to learn that the circulation of any 
additional and amended questions would be co-ordinated by an 
independent organisation.  Officers also clarified that additional 
questions would only be asked where it was considered that extra 
information on a particular subject would be appropriate. 
  
Discussions had also been held amongst scrutiny Members regarding 
the budget preparation process.  Local Government Finance training had 
subsequently been provided to Members, which had been well attended. 
 
The Cabinet response to the Libraries Task Group’s final report and 
recommendations had been considered by the Board.  The Board had 
been keen for some action to be taken in respect of the Libraries Task 
Group’s findings so it had been agreed that the Task Group should be 
reconvened.  A meeting of the group had already taken place and the 
Leader and the Portfolio Holder for Leisure, Cultural Services and 
Community Safety had been invited to attend a meeting to discuss the 
matter further. 
 
Councillor Hotham concluded by explaining that at the latest meeting of 
the Board, Members had discussed arrangements for performance 
scrutiny at the Council.  Unfortunately, only a couple of Members had 
volunteered to be members of the Corporate Performance Working 
Group.  Members had decided that a different approach should therefore 
be taken to performance scrutiny and in future reports would be 
presented to the Board on the performance of Council services every six 
months. 
 
During consideration of this item, Members noted a typographical error 
in the Overview and Scrutiny Board minutes.  Cabinet noted that 
Councillor P. Thomas should have been recorded as in attendance at 
the meeting to speak as Portfolio Holder for Leisure, Cultural Services 
and Community Safety on the Cabinet’s response to the Libraries Task 
Group’s final report. 
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Cabinet 
24th November 2021 

 
 

RESOLVED that 
 
1) The Cabinet are fully informed of the higher and lower cost of the 

staff survey; and 
2) The minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Board meeting held on 

18th October 2021 be noted. 
 

34/21   FINANCIAL OUTTURN 2020/21 REPORT 
 
The Executive Director of Resources presented the Financial Outturn 
Report 2020/21. 
 
Cabinet was informed that the report focused on the Council’s revenue 
position in the 2020/21 financial year.  The figures remained to be 
audited.  However, it was anticipated that in order to balance the budget 
£228,736 needed to be transferred from the general Covid grant to the 
general fund. 
 
There had been a number of variations in the budget during the year.  
The overall position was consistent with the budget projections in quarter 
3 of the financial year, although the position had slightly improved.  The 
main variations related to the increases in costs arising from inflation, 
waste service costs, planning costs and the loss of income from car 
parking.  There remained funding in the Council’s general Covid grant 
and it was anticipated that this would be used to help cover any financial 
pressures arising in the 2021/22 financial year. 
 
Members discussed the report and questioned the timescales for the 
Council to meet the additional costs in the planning process that had 
arisen during the year.  Officers clarified that the Development Control 
department had been overspent by £270,000 and £200,000 of this had 
been due to the costs associated with the Council losing a planning case 
at appeal, including substantial legal costs.  The exact timescales for this 
payment to be settled would need to be clarified but the Council was 
committed to making this payment. 
 
During consideration of this item, the Chairman of the Overview and 
Scrutiny Board was invited to speak on behalf of the Board on this 
matter.  Cabinet was advised that scrutiny Members had discussed the 
potential for the general Covid grant funding to be incorporated into the 
Council’s balances and reserves.  However, the Director of Resources 
explained that there were no increased risk that the Council could lose 
this funding if it was retained in a separate general Covid grant account 
and therefore no action needed to be taken at present to transfer the 
funds to a different budget. 
 
RESOLVED that the outturn financial position in relation to the revenue 
budgets for the year April 2020 – March 2021 be noted. 
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Cabinet 
24th November 2021 

 
 

RECOMMENDED that £228,736 be transferred from the General Covid 
Grant to the Council’s general fund to balance the outturn position for 
2020/21. 
 

35/21   MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN 2022/23 TO 2024/25 
 
The Director of Resources presented an update to Cabinet on the 
Medium Term Financial Plan 2022/23 to 2024/25. 
 
Members were advised that the financial position for the Council, similar 
to many local authorities, was challenging.  There was a need to 
maintain sufficient balances moving forward whilst also setting the 
budget in the Medium Term Financial Plan.  The majority of local 
government funding at a District Council level derived from Council Tax 
and business rates.  However, there was a lot of uncertainty about local 
government finances and future funding arrangements and this would 
need to be taken into account when setting the budget. 
 
Cabinet was informed that this presentation followed the provision of 
more detailed information to Members at the local government finance 
training session that had been delivered earlier in the month.  Details 
would also be shared with scrutiny Members at meetings of the Finance 
and Budget Working Group. 
 
RESOLVED that the presentation be noted. 
 

36/21   OUTSIDE BODIES - CABINET APPOINTMENT 
 
The Portfolio Holder for Finance and Enabling presented a report on the 
subject of the Cabinet’s appointment to the Worcestershire Health 
Improvement Group (HIG).  Members were advised that it had been 
understood that a single representative of the Councils in north 
Worcestershire should be appointed to the HIG.  However, clarification 
had subsequently been provided by Worcestershire County Council that 
each District Council in Worcestershire could appoint a representative to 
the HIG.   
 
Cabinet’s nomination to the HIG would be Councillor S. Webb, as the 
lead Portfolio Holder for Health and Well Being.  Officers confirmed that 
this appointment could be approved by Cabinet as Councillor Webb 
would be appointed to the role in an ex officio capacity. 
 
RESOLVED that the Portfolio Holder for Strategic Housing and Health 
and Well Being, be approved as the Council’s representative on the 
Health Improvement Group. 
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Cabinet 
24th November 2021 

 
 

 
37/21   FINANCIAL UPDATE REGARDING LEISURE SERVICES 

 
The Executive Director of Finance and Resources presented a report 
that provided a financial update regarding Leisure Services. 
 
Cabinet was informed that across the country leisure services had been 
impacted by the Covid-19 pandemic.  The situation in respect of Leisure 
Service provision in Bromsgrove District represented a financial risk to 
the Council.  Action was being taken in respect of risk management to 
help mitigate the risks.  As part of this process, the Council aimed to 
secure additional grant funding, such as funding from Sports England, to 
help cover costs. 
 
During consideration of this item, the Chairman of the Overview and 
Scrutiny Board explained that the Board had pre-scrutinised the report in 
detail at a meeting held on 22nd November 2021.  All of the options 
available to the Council in relation to Leisure Services had been 
considered by the Board, which had concluded that the resolutions 
detailed in the report represented the best way forward for the Council. 
 
RESOLVED that 
 
1) The impact of Covid-19 on Council’s contracted Leisure service 

and the steps taken to mitigate the financial risks in this regard are 
noted; 

2) the financial context and the financial impact in this regard are 
noted; 

3) the options available to the Council are noted; and  
1) the proposal to negotiate a 2021/22 deed of variation to the 

contract is approved. 
 

The meeting closed at 6.29 p.m. 
 
 
 
 

Chairman 
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Bromsgrove District Council – 1st December 2021 
Member Questions 

 
 

1. From Councillor H. Rone-Clarke 
Question for the Leader 
 
“As the leader is aware, in 2019 this council declared a climate 

emergency…as we look forward in our quest to tackle climate breakdown, 

it is important we have our own house in order. In this vein, can the leader 

report on the number of organisations this council does business with, 

which invest or profit from fossil fuels and will she pledge to fully divest 

from them by this time next year?” 

2. From Councillor R. Hunter 

Question for the Leader 

“Cashless car parking  
 
What was the outcome of the consultation on ending cash payments at 
BDC car parks? How many responses where received in support and how 
many against? Can the Leader now make a commitment to Council that 
we will continue to allow those who need to pay by cash to do so in 
Bromsgrove?” 

 

3. From Councillor J. King 

Question for the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Enabling 

“Empty homes  
 
This time last year the Lib Dem Group brought forward a motion calling on 
Council to stop providing a council tax discount on long term empty 
homes and to instead charge an additional council tax premium on 
property owners who keep homes empty (without exemption status). In 
recent days we have seen reports in the press that the number of empty 
homes in our district has increased again. Will the council take action on 
this issue and use the council tax system to encourage property owners to 
act responsibly?” 
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4. From Councillor K. Van Der Plank 

Question for the Portfolio holder for Leisure, Cultural Services and 

Community Safety 

“The night time economy is important for our town centre providing leisure 

activities as well as business opportunities. However, all too often we hear 

reports of incidents, often at pub and club closing time which raises 

concerns for the personal safety of those enjoying a night out. We are 

also hearing concerns around the health and hygiene impacts for 

residents living near by who’s properties are often littered with bottles, 

cans and other unpleasant things.  

What is the state (ie numbers, types etc) of crime and anti social 

behaviour in Bromsgrove town centre? Is this acceptable or does more 

need to be done?” 

5. From Councillor A. English 

Question for the Leader 

 

“I welcome the £14.5 million that Bromsgrove District Council has recently 

been awarded through the Government’s Levelling Up Fund to be used to 

support the regeneration of prime town centre sites. Could the Council 

investigate the possibility of buying the second oldest church in 

Bromsgrove, the United Reformed Church on Windsor Street which has 

been derelict for many years. Surely this is a prime town centre site and 

could be put to many exciting uses rather than being the sad, eyesore it is 

now?” 

 

6. From Councillor C. Hotham 

Question for the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Enabling 

“This council has for many years had the opportunity to access a 

£20,000,000 loan facility. However, the money remains untouched. The 

regeneration grant of £14,500,000 is welcome but comes with strict 

spending time limits. Given the council’s history of failure to spend the 

£20,000,000 for the benefits of residents, please can the Leader give an 

undertaking that this new money will be fully utilised?” 

7. From Councillor S. Robinson 

Question for the Leader 

“Following the removal of the heritage lights on Windsor Street car park, 

can the portfolio holder please confirm how much money it would have 

cost to replace the heritage lights with LED heritage lights instead of 

removing them? Could we also have an update about when will the lights 

be re-painted?” 
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8. From Councillor S. Douglas 

Question for the Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Board 

 

“Recognising the impact of fireworks in residential areas, can the 

Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Board update council on the 

progress that has been made with the scrutiny of fireworks, which 

occurred following Councillor Hunter’s submission of a Motion on this 

subject in December 2020?” 
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BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 

COUNCIL  1st December 2021 
 

NOTICE OF MOTION 
 
The following Notice of Motion has been submitted in accordance with Procedure 
Rule 10 by Councillor H. Rone-Clarke: 
 
“Protecting the people of Bromsgrove from scams this Christmas and new year. 
 
Council notes it is becoming more difficult than ever to distinguish scams from legitimate 
communications; as well as reporting by the Guardian that, in the financial year 2020/21, £2.3 
billion pounds was lost to scam artists. 
 
Therefore, Council resolves to establish ways to actively warn residents of any new schemes 
aimed at scamming the public using the council’s website and social media, and encourages 
members to support those in our communities vulnerable to scams by joining initiatives such 
as the National Trading Standards “Friends against Scams” scheme which provides basic 
training and support for those wishing to help.” 
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BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 

COUNCIL  1st December 2021 
 

NOTICE OF MOTION 
 
The following Notice of Motion has been submitted in accordance with Procedure 
Rule 10 by Councillor P. McDonald: 
 
"Enforcement of traffic orders outside of the Town Centre is now a rarity and many 

residents are being put at risk because of a lack of traffic enforcement.  Therefore, 

this Council looks to increase the capacity of Enforcement Officers as part of the 

2022/23 budget setting process so outlying areas such as Rubery are policed 

efficiently." 
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